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Old Tyme Photos from Bill Nelson 

       
Logs we are familiar with, (see the top photo of a steam hauler pulling sleds loaded with logs), 

but 38 cords of bark!!? Well, before plastics and before easily- available rubber, leather was 

used for harnesses, industrial belts, all kinds of things that needed to be strong and flexible. You 

make leather by putting animal hides in vats of tanning liquid which comes from the bark of 

Hemlock trees. Every town had a tannery. And, you could smell it! The smell may have been 

bad. But the economy depended on the bark, the tannery and the resultant leather goods. 

 



HAYING SEASON/A TRACTOR GIRL’S PERSPECTIVE 
 

 I loved being outside working with my Dad, Carl Hatlestad.  Our farm was in Holway, 

Taylor County, Wisconsin, about 20 minutes from Medford. 

 

 The pressure was on once haying season started.  Nothing was more important than 

getting the hay into the haymow—preferably light and dry. 

 

 Dad would go out with the mower, starting at the outside edge of the field working to the 

center.  I followed with the crusher which chopped and fluffed the hay.  You knew when the 

crusher hit a rock—a horrible screeching sound occurred and if the rock was big it jammed the 

roller.  After a day of drying, Dad was back with the rake which rolled the hay into a neat roll.  

The outer edge of the field had a double roll.  More drying and then the big event.  The tractor 

towing the baler and wagon behind.  Now came the part I hated the most.  Picking up the first 

double roll.  This was accomplished by going counter clockwise around the field very slowly.  

The tractor, baler, wagon and I didn’t want to go around the field backwards picking up a 

double load so this was where a lot of breakdowns happened.  The tractor had a hand clutch 

which I would throw in and inch along.  Not very good for the clutch I’m sure.  The baler would 

make a straining, rhythmic noise, chomping the hay, making it into neat rectangular tied bales.  

Once the double outer roll was over I felt relieved. 

 

 One of the tricks that a tractor driver has to know is how to get around a corner without 

leaving a wisp of hay on the ground.  You didn’t want the other farmers to think you were a 

sloppy hayer so this was important, plus if you did leave some on the ground and you looked 

back at Dad, you knew that you should do better next time. 

 

 On the very hot days, I would go slow thinking that Dad was tired and I didn’t want him 

to work so fast.  Dad would motion to me to crank it up so that’s what I would do.  CRANK IT 

UP . . . . 

  

 Dad made the neatest looking highest load of bales on the wagon.  This was a great 

accomplishment because he had bales shooting out at him every minute and he had to place the 

bales just so to get the most on the wagon.  Towards the end, he hardly had room to stand on the 

wagon and he had to throw them way up high, all accomplished with fingers missing from his 

left hand from a construction accident when he was 25 years old.  He hooked the bale with a 

bale fork in his right hand and hauled it back to the wagon and then got his left hand under the 

tight twine on the bale.   

 

 Another curse besides breaking down was when the string broke on the bale.  I could 

probably tie a square knot in my sleep.  This was the only knot that would hold the bulging hay 

together and, if you didn’t tie a square knot and it fell apart, you might have heard a few 

Norwegian swear words. 

 Now we switched to an empty wagon and filled that one up.  Then back to the farm 

hoping we wouldn’t get a flat tire and tip the load off. 



 

 The big side barn doors would be open and we drove the load in.  We had a signal 

system.  When Dad set the fork on the bales and was ready for me to haul them up ( I think six 

or eight at a time), he would yank on a string and a board would fly up telling me to start the 

tractor.  A heavy cable was attached to a pulley system in the top of the haymow which came 

down to be attached to the back of the tractor.  The hazard involved with this was driving too 

far and making the fork go off the track.  This was a nasty job to fix.  This was one of my 

biggest fears so I was very careful not to go too far.  I believe this tragedy happened to one of 

the other previous tractor drivers but we won’t mention any names. 

 

 Now came Mom’s job (Ruby Harrold Hatlestad).  A hot, nasty job of rolling the bales 

from the middle of the haymow to the sides.  I’m sure Mom saved our barn from several 

combustible fires. 

 

 Dad and I were off to the fields again. 

 

 We looked forward to the end of haying season because Dad always treated us to a case 

of “pop” and a gallon of vanilla ice cream. 

 

 In my opinion, my Dad was the best hayer in Taylor County. 

 

This story was written for my Dad, Carl Hatlestad for father’s day, 1985.  I added the part about 

his missing fingers, May 2017. 

 

Kate Blake aka Kathy Hatlestad 

Orville Muska lived in the Yesterday House, attended Liberty School 
 

A lot of people visit us and our museums, but it isn’t often we play host to someone who lived 

in Our Yesterday House and went to Liberty School. That is, however, what happened on 

Thursday, August 19. Orville Muska showed up with his wife Helen Faye Muska. They had 

driven here from Greenville, West Virginia. They had with them a niece, Marilyn Campbell and 

her husband Jeff from Grandview, Wisconsin. Marilyn’s mother, Edna Helen Muska, sister to 

Orville, had also lived in Our Yesterday House when she went to school here. Orville and his 

sister attended in the late 1930’s. These folks were tickled to come “back home” and they 

showed their appreciation in many ways including by giving us the gift of a classic antique 

carpenter’s brace with a special kit of a dozen auger bits, all in beautiful condition. We’ll have 

those items on display with other treasures so you can see them, too. We enjoyed meeting these 

folks and hope they come see us again. 

Two Stories from Prison 

A word from the editor: We have two cousins named Paula. The Paula on my mother’s side 

lives in Florida. She is forty-two years old and has spent more than half her life in prison. Why? 



She was living with an abusive man. She moved out. She went back to get some of her 

belongings. He found her there. They struggled over a weapon. He died. She is in prison for 

life. No parole. 

 

I have met her and spent time with her. Several of our family members write to her. She is a 

very faithful correspondent and a model prisoner. Here is something she wrote in June: 

 

“I do not think I’ve recently told you about a particular Friday afternoon several weeks ago: I 

am on my bunk gazing out the jalousie-style windows. A soft persistent rain continues to 

saturate the grounds. I am ambivalent towards the typically rainy weather South Florida 

receives this time of year. I much prefer overcast days to the full-on sunshine so many 

Floridians thrive on. At the very left-most edge of my view, I spy a security officer standing at 

the edge of the small, but deep, man-made lake. The man is fishing. In all the years I have 

resided here, I have never seen any of the personnel fishing from the lake. As he patiently casts 

and reels, my roommate and I stand to the window attempting to make sense of why this man is 

fishing in the rain. He periodically re-baits the hook with an unknown temptation. An hour 

elapses. The man finally jerks the rod and furiously reels in the line. Nothing. The hook is 

rebaited. I brush my teeth and put my shoes on. It’s Friday and I must go light candles [Paula is 

an observant Jew and this is the beginning of Sabbath.] The rain continues to fall upon the man, 

the ground, the lake, and whatever prey the lake holds. It’s now nearly 5:30 p.m. Two hours 

have elapsed since I first noticed the fisherman. He has walked from the far side of the lake, to 

the site closest to my window. There are perhaps 20 yards separating the lake and my window. I 

hear other people in the dorm shouting, encouraging the guy to catch “it.” My roommate and I 

are not quite certain we know what “it” is. I am in awe of this man’s fortitude. I wonder what 

time his shift ends. Surely he cannot continue on like this indefinitely. He has no protection 

from the rain, save a company issue baseball-style cap. He tugs on the line so suddenly and then 

reels, pulls, hops, drops and finally lands his catch upon the grassy perimeter. A two-an-a-half-

foot alligator is quickly subdued with a length of rope around its snout. The product of the 

man’s labor is hefted and disappears from view amidst the whoops and hollers of the women 

watching. I hear the women had been feeding it peanut butter sandwiches. Perhaps that was the 

temptation that lured the reptile to this fate?” 

 

Here is a more recent letter from Paula:  
“Homestead Correctional Institution, Florida City, Florida  

25 September 2017 (2 weeks post Irma) 

Dear Cousin Michael & Toni, 

I cannot believe it has taken me this long to write and tell you of the recent adventure here. 

Having been through several hurricanes, to include both Katrina and Wilma back to back in 

2005, I knew what to expect. I stocked up on batteries for the AM Radio, snacks that wouldn’t 

require hot water to prepare, mosquito repellant wipes and some other odds and ends.  My 

roommate and I stuffed the cracks in our southeast facing window to help eliminate the rain 

from coming in. We hand washed everything the day before because once the power goes out, 

nothing dries in the sweltering humid laced south Florida heat. 

 



I turned the radio on around 8 PM and listened until well past midnight when I finally fell 

asleep. 

 

I awakened at 3 AM to no power. The wind was really blowing, though the rain had not yet 

begun in earnest. The radio was now my only connection to the outside world. The Keys were 

bracing for a direct hit, which occurred at Big Pine Key, where a work release center for male 

inmates had closed down last year. Good thing, because they would have been evacuated and 

had nothing to return to. I prayed that the inhabitants of the Keys had left for safer ground, 

though I knew from past experience, many residents choose to stay and ride it out. 

 

By 4 AM, the rain began pounding the windows and the stuffing my roommate and I pushed 

into the cracks between the 7 pane jalousie style windows had become saturated. The water 

leaked down to the floor and pooled upon the tiles. It wasn’t too much for the rag to sock up in 

one swipe. The sky should have begun to lighten by 6:45 AM, but it remained dark. Landfall 

was expected to be 8 AM, west of us, but close. Over the next hour the water seeping down the 

wall intensified and by 8 AM it was raining in my room. The radio reported 80-100 mile an 

hour wind gusts. My southeast facing window was taking the brunt of the storm. The stuffing so 

carefully pushed into the cracks was completely useless. The winds pushed the rain through in 

sprays that reached several feet into my room. My bed was getting wet. My roommate began to 

stuff the cracks with fresh material so the water would soak through and roll back down the 

wall to the floor. At this point we began mopping in earnest. We took turns using 3 wash rags to 

sop up the water from under the window, turn to our sink, squeegee, bend, soak, stand, 

squeegee. After 5 minutes of this, a 10 minute break ensued, then we’d switch for 5 more 

minutes of mopping. 10 minute break, mop, break, mop. After hours of this we were both 

exhausted and sore. There seemed to be no end in sight. The water from the small pond had 

long since crept up higher and higher until the waters wrapped around the back of the dorm. My 

roommate pointed out that the lake actually had white caps due to the fierceness of the wind 

lashing across it. My roommate finally had the idea to open the window a crack to put a rain 

poncho out the cracks at the top and bottom to keep the rain from coming in a spray—which 

had again begun.  

 

We enlisted the help of 3 other people. 2 of us climbed up on the top bunk and leaned over the 

window, bracing on the top pane, 2 people were at the bottom to hold an edge of the rain 

poncho to be placed out the window. The 5
th
 person was responsible for turning the crank to 

open the window. Holding my edge of the poncho I braced for the wind and rain I knew was 

about to come racing in once the window opened. It took two tries, but eventually we all 

succeeded in getting the top and bottom of the poncho secured in the window. Only one person 

had her fingers stuck in the window as it closed—not me. We were all soaking wet and the 

room was completely flooded, but it worked. The rain filled the bottom of the poncho. I poked a 

hole in the bag of water which quickly filled and placed a bucket under it. 

 

An hour later the rain stopped. We opened the window to allow fresh air in. The back side of 

the storm, which was finally north of our latitude brought more wind and rain, but not in our 

window—thank Heaven. The aftermath was not as bad as other areas. We lost the top layer of 



our roof. A lot of large trees were completely uprooted. The green house was gone. We 

remained without power until the following Saturday afternoon. A week. A week of sleepless 

nights tossing and turning in sweat soaked beds. A week of slapping at thirsty mosquitoes that 

left all of us looking as though we had chicken pox. A week of ice cold showers and cold 

coffee. Honestly, both the showers and coffee were welcome since the thought of anything hot 

was unbearable. 

 

I thanked G-d profusely for the return of our power and thus the AC. I have a renewed 

appreciation for a lot of things. We recently celebrated Rosh Hashanah, the Jewish New Year. 

All is well. How was your month? Take care. Love, Paula 

 

See Last Page for a Membership Form 

A word to our readers— 
We deeply appreciate the support we receive—words of encouragement, financial gifts and time 

spent helping us keep and expand our collection of artifacts. We have so many supporters! 

Thanks to all of you and each of you. We couldn’t do it without you. 

 
We want to take this opportunity to remind you that we mail over 500 copies of Liberty School 

News each time we print it (usually twice a year) and we also email another 50 or more. 

Your financial support through donations at our events (Barn Dance on Memorial Day 

Weekend and Picnic on the last Saturday in July) keeps us going. In addition, you can become 

a member of German Settlement History, Inc. Membership categories are described on the last 

page of this issue and summarized below: 

 

This coming year, 2018, is an opportunity for you to be a non-member “Swamper” (with a gift 

of less than $25 per year) or a member “Sawyer.”(gifts of $25 to $49 per year)  

 

Or you can move up in the logging hierarchy by becoming a “Teamster”($50 to $99 per year)  

Or a “Woods Boss”($100 to $499 per year). Some become “Homesteaders” ($500 to $999 per 

year) or “Settlement Builders.”($1000 or more per year.)  

 

Every category of membership at “Sawyer” and above is eligible to vote at our annual 

meeting, which begins at 12:30 p.m., Sunday, January 28, 2018. We’ll see you here! 

 

See Last Page for a Membership Form 
 



Diane says: “I have decided to send a story about a Wisconsin product that I love. I hope to 
convey how much it has meant to me—Also, a limerick about a dairy product: It’s Butter”

 
 



Obituaries—all are folks known and loved by us “long-timers” 

Obituary of Barbara Scheller 

Barbara A. Scheller, age 74, of Ogema, WI passed away at 

her home on July 5, 2017 under the care of Hope Hospice 

and Palliative Care. 

Barbara was born in Rib Lake on August 26, 1942 to 

Clarence & Mary Banks. She attended Rib Lake Schools 

and graduated in 1960. On May 5, 1962, she married Philip 

Scheller in Rib Lake.  They lived in Tomahawk until 1973 

when they moved to the Scheller family farm in Spirit. 

Barbara was a homemaker who devoted her life to raising 

her children and caring for their home.  She especially 

enjoyed having her grandchildren spending time at the farm 

making many memories. 

She was active as a volunteer with the  St. Joseph’s group at 

St. Mary Church in Tomahawk. She served as an election 

worker for the town of Spirit and for 16 years she belonged 

to Tops group #1013 of Rib Lake where she was a great 

inspiration to all to keep fit. 

Barbara loved to crochet, making Afghans for grandchildren and great grandbabies. She spent 

the seasons outside working in her flowers, vegetable gardens, and using her push mower to cut 

their large yard. She also enjoyed feeding and watching all the birds that came to visit year 

round. Her love of baking was especially seen in the apple desserts she made for grandchildren. 

Barbara is survived by her sons, David (Deb) Scheller, Jody (Nicole) Scheller; Daughters, Jan 

Plachetka, Christine (Jeffrey) Kislow, Sherrie (Derek) Scheller;   Brother, Ronald (Sally) 

Banks;   Sisters, Leila Halpin and Nancy (Norm) Hahn. She is further survived by her 

grandchildren (14), Cassandra, Desiree, Dylan, Damion, Drew, Jamieson,  Brandon, Brittany, 

Dustin, Max, Ryan, Brooke, Cole and Derek; and great grandchildren(5), Cooper, Carson, 

Chloe and Corban, Kaden, and one more due in January of 2018. 

She is preceded in death by her husband, Philip just 2 months ago;  a son Scott Philip 73); 

parents, Clarence & Mary Banks; her in laws, Max and Bessie Scheller, and son-in-law, Jack B. 

Kislow. 

The Mass of Christian Burial for Barbara Scheller will take place at 12:00 Noon on Saturday, 

July 8, 2017 at St. Mary Catholic Church, Tomahawk. Fr. Louis Marram Reddy will officiate. 

Visitation will take place in the church from 10:00AM until the time of service at Noon. Burial 

will follow at Spirit Hillcrest Cemetery.  



 



 

 



In Memory of Verona Lind 1917 - 2017 
  Verona N. Swanson Lind, nee Liebelt, age 100, passed away August 21, 2017 at Riverview 

Health Care Center. 

Verona was born on July 5, 1917 to Carl & Nanny (Peters) Liebelt in Fifield, WI. She graduated 
high school in Fifield. She attended Normal School in Phillips in 1936 and later graduated from 
Northland College with an Education Degree. She taught elementary school in Spirit and Ogema 
area for 28 years. 

In 1941 Verona married Bennie Swanson and lived in Spirit until 1990. They had two children- 
Karen Ann & Kenneth.  Bennie passed away in 1988. 

In 1990 Verona married Arthur “Henry” Lind and moved to Prentice, where she lived until 2008. 
Henry died in 1994. 

Verona enjoyed family get-togethers, grandchildren, her teaching career, playing cards with neighbors & friends, 
gardening and attending church activities. She was a member of Zion Lutheran Church, in Spirit. 

Verona is survived by her children - Karen (Terry) Johnson & Kenneth (Cheryl) Swanson; 5 grandchildren - Tammy (Dan) 
Lundberg, Amy (Neal) Gebauer, Michelle (Andy) VanderWyst, Karla (Gil) Saylor & Todd Johnson; She is further survived 
by 9 great grandchildren, her sister-in-law Ann Liebelt and several nieces and nephews. 
 
Verona is preceded in death by her parents, her husbands- Bennie Swanson & Henry Lind, brothers- Elmer & Robert 
Liebelt and a sister in law Martha.  

The Funeral Service for Verona Swanson will take place at 11:00AM on Saturday, August 26, 2017 at Zion Lutheran 
Church in Spirit, WI. Visitation will take place from 9:00AM until the time of service at 11:00AM. Burial will take place 
immediately following the service at Spirit Hillcrest Cemetery. 

 

Charles Arthur 

“Penny” Siroin – 1943-

2017 Funeral Services for 

Charles Siroin of Clintonville, 

Wisconsin were held at the 

Bovina Cemetery in Shiocton, 

Wisconsin with the Rev. Ben 

Hollingsead officiating at the 

Private Services. Charles was 

born on August 29, 1943 and 

passed away on August 2, 2017 

after a short illness. Charles was 

raised by his grandparents Gust 

and Anna Brietzke of Spirit and baptized at their home. He was 

confirmed at Zion Lutheran Church (see photo at left) in May of 1958 and attended Liberty 

School up to the time that Liberty consolidated with the Rib Lake school system. (photo on 

right shows him coming home-not smiling-after a visit with H&R Block.) 

 



 

Alvin R. Schmudlach, 90, of Rib Lake, passed away on Tuesday, September 5 in Tomahawk.  

He was born on March 27, 1927 to Herman and Myrtle 
Schmudlach in Spirit, WI. He married Carol File on November 

24, 1956, she precedes him in death. 
At age 15 he got a special license to drive milk truck. He served 

in the US Army during WWII. After being discharged, he 
bought a dairy farm and worked on the homestead until 

retirement. 
In his spare time he loved to travel and sight see, raise bees, 

spend time with his family, and play cards, especially Skipbo. 
Alvin is survived by his three children, Rodney and Randel 

Schmudlach, and Dawn (Greg Quednow) Krueger, all of Rib 
Lake. He is further survived by 10 grandchildren and 8 great-

grandchildren with one on the way. 
In addition to his wife and parents, Alvin is preceded in death 

one sister, Zelma Ehlert, 4 brothers, Raymond, Harvey, 
Norman, and LaVerne, and one great-grandchild Adrian. 

Funeral Services for Alvin will be on Monday September 11 at 
St. John’s Lutheran Church in Rib Lake. Visitation will take place on Sunday September 10 at St. 

John’s Lutheran Church from 4:00 PM until 7:00 PM. Visitation will continue on Monday September 
11 at St. John’s Lutheran Church from 10:00 AM until the time of service at 11:00 AM.  

The family would like to thank the staff of Tomahawk Health Services for their great care and 
compassion. 

Hemer Funeral Service of Medford and Rib Lake has been entrusted with arrangements. Online 
condolences can be left at www.hemerfuneralservice.com. 

MELVIN HULTMAN 

Melvin Ray Hultman, 91, Town of Hill, Ogema, died on Monday, September 

11, at the family homestead, while under the care of his family and Hope 

Hospice and Palliative Care. He was born on the family homestead in the 

Town of Hill on July 22, 1926, the son of Fritiof and Julia (Olson) Hultman. 

He worked as a logger his entire life, but for a number of years was 

employed by Press Steel Company in Milwaukee. He served his country in 

the United States Army during the Korean War. He was married to Kathlene 

Borgenhagen in Richfield, Wisconsin, on February 4, 1961. In latter years he 

served as a janitor at the Rib Lake High School through the Green Thumb 

program. In his free time he enjoyed spending time with his family, fishing, 

and spending time in the outdoors. 

He is survived by his wife, Kathlene; by one son, John, Theresa, Wisconsin; and by one daughter, Cindy 

(Richard) Wendt, Rib Lake. He is preceded in death by one brother, Arland. 

Memorial services will be held at 11:00 A.M. on Friday, September 15, at the Spirit Baptist Church in 

Spirit with Pastor Duane Harper officiating. Military Honors will be conducted by the Spirit American 

Legion Post No 452. Inurnment will be in the Garden of Memories Cemetery in the Town of Hill. 

Friends may call at the Spirit Baptist Church on Friday from 10:00 A.M. until the time of services. 

Online condolences may be expressed at www.heindlfuneralhome.com  

The Heindl Funeral Home in Prentice is assisting the family with funeral arrangements. 



Stories from Stone Lake—Motor Boat Races 

by Herbert Magnuson 
The Chicago World’s Fair was heralded as a great event in 1933. It was a wonder that 

something like that could take place in the middle of the Great Depression. My father and a 

neighbor, Frischauf Hultman took a trip down to it. They were enthusiastically invited by their 

old neighbor boys. There was a homestead near our farm that raised six boys. Their name was 

Enander and today there are no more relatives of this family in our township. One of the boys 

was killed in World War I and one was killed by a falling 2X4 in building a home. The other 

boys worked in Chicago and they were exceptional carpenters. They worked a lot on the 

World’s Fair exhibits. They had a good time showing their boyhood friends the big city of 

Chicago. 

 

I was completely mesmerized by dad telling about boat racing on the Chicago River. It was to 

have been brought about by the outboard motor that was developed by a Norwegian guy named 

Ole Evinrude. It was a 2-cycle outboard motor which could produce an unbelievable amount of 

revolutions per minute. They were manufactured in a small factory near Chicago. This motor 

was put on a small flat bottom boat called a hydroplane. It was about 8 feet long and 4 feet 

wide. The driver knelt like a race horse jockey and he had a steering wheel and a throttle lever. 

It went like the wind. It was a most exciting event of that World’s Fair. 

 

Young men have always found ways 

to try and beat each other. Motor Boat 

racing was a popular sport in the 

1930’s. There were three fellows from 

Rib Lake who were the great ones in 

this area. They were: Ray Mauch, the 

dentist:  Ray Voemastek, who had the 

Rib Lake Herald newspaper; and 

Elmer Taylor from the Funeral Home. 

These fellows each had a boat and an 

Evinrude outboard motor and they 

were very good at this sport. 

 

July, 1939, Scene from the Harper Lake Summer Motor Boat Race 

 

In the warm days of the summer is when the races took place. Rib Lake was not the best place 

for this sport but I do remember seeing it on the July 4th celebration posters. The lake smelled 

and was full of logs from the lumber mill. That lake had a lot of pollution in it from the old days 

of the Tannery and on the hot days of the 1930’s you could smell the lake from miles away. 

 



The best place for racing was on North Harper Lake. A big corner marker was on the North Bay 

in front of the Harper Lake Resort. There was a dock here that served as a pit stop for the racers. 

In a race that corner was where the lead often changed and the big waves in the lake would 

upset the most skillful 

driver. The big July race 

drew lots of boats and 

spectators. One of the top 

racers with our Rib Lake 

boys was a fellow from 

Phillips. His name was Len 

Williamson and he had a 

garage and filling station 

and sold Evinrude 

outboard motors. He was 

good and had the latest 

factory speed equipment. 

Our Rib Lake boys would 

“box him in” so other 

racers could win. 

July, 1939, Motor Boats at Harper Lake Summer Motor Boat Race 

The racing motor had exhaust manifolds that produced a sound that was unlike anything people 

had ever heard. Some were a little different and we knew our favorite boat sound. These racers 

were master drivers and great showmen 

and also good swimmers because they 

often flipped into the water.  

The tri-state area of Michigan, 

Minnesota and Wisconsin was a great 

area for racing. Every week-end the 

drivers could go to an invitational race for 

recognition by an association. It ended 

with the start of the war. When the 

boys came home from the war they 

wanted cars. American factories 

responded and they began to make 

them more powerful and flashy. Some 

maybe a little more so than others but 

they all sold. Out of all this came a new 

American icon—"The Stock Car Race 

Driver.”         1936—22 Horsepower Racing Outboard Motor 

 

 



Deer Hunting with Cousin Albert 

by Larry Prochnow 
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Everett & Florence Johnson rode in the American Legion Legacy Run  

(see map on next page) 

 



 
 

The Legacy Run was from Fort Dodge, KS to Reno, NV August 12-17, 2017. Everett and Florence are 

part of the American Legion Riders, Dist. 11, Post 452. June 8-11, 2017 they did the Rev’s Run 

(Ashland, Green Bay, Fond du Lac, Milwaukee Veterans Memorial) raising $45,000 with more to 

come in. Sept. 2, 2017 they rode the Prentice Progress Days Parade in memory of Robert Tripp and all 

vets and MIA/POWs. 

 

Everett was also on the Honor Flight April 19, 2016 with his son Dale Johnson as his guardian. Everett 

has not missed a flight since then (seven Honor Flights as of October 10, 2017.) Two recent Ogema 

participants are Edwin Blomberg and Norman Vanderhoof, September 13, 2016, also Steven Griffiths 

from Ogema was on the October 10, 2017 flight. Everett and Florence encourage other military persons 

to sign up for the Honor Flight. It still is a 2-3 yr. waiting list to go. They will place people first 

depending on health and age. 

 

     
 



“My Story” by Gloria Brietzke 

 
 I was born on April 15, 1935 at home in the town of Spirit. I was baptized on June 9

th
, 

1935 and confirmed on July 3
rd

, 1949, both at Zion Lutheran Church in Spirit. I went to Liberty 

School in Spirit and Rib Lake High School in Rib Lake!  

 I spent some time helping Aunt Emma & Uncle Carl Semrow in Spirit. Carl was very 

sick with cancer at the time and Emma not in much better shape. I remember the older Lind 

kids, Darrel, Duane and Donna, used to walk over to Emma’s and we would play Old Maid. 

That’s another story. 

 My sister Elaine, husband Arlen and their two boys Rod and Terry, lived in Barron at the 

time, and I went down to visit them and stayed. Arlen worked at the “Lab” in Barron testing 

milk for “Bangs.” He would go to the farms to collect milk samples and take them back to the 

lab. The lab is now a rooming house or apartment house for the Somalians who used to work in 

town, with a vet clinic for small animals in the basement.  

 I went to work at the turkey factory nearby for $1.25 an hour. This was seasonal work. 

We would start in about June & work until Christmas then get unemployment. Oh boy! I think 

it was $16.00 a week. The turkeys came to the factory live, were butchered, and then came to us 

to be prepared for market. We did the last Hurrah! (Ha Ha) We worked on a thing called the 

Eviscerating Table. One man stood to the right with a long iced cart and a vet to the left of us, 

sorting the A Birds & B Birds and some a lot worse. There were about ten or twelve of us 

women whose job was to pull the skin down over the back end and insert the wires that keep the 

bird’s legs attached to the tail end. We wore the style of the days (Ha Ha)—boots up to our 

knees and aprons down to our ankles, hair nets, rubber gloves, and sometimes a paper hat. We 

were a crew. Ha Ha.  

 I played soft ball for the Barron girls’ team. We were league champions in 1961. I stayed 

with my catching job I had in grade school. But that has already been put in the Liberty School 

News.     

If I hadn’t been staying with Elaine’s family I would 

have starved to death. 

 

<<< “Young then” –Gloria, July, 1984 
 

 Then Arlen got transferred to the Southern 

part of Wisconsin, to Richland Center, where they 

still live today. I had their two boys pretty spoiled by 

then. Rod always called me Goeee and Terry who 

was my God son called me Mabel. He would say, 

“Mabel, Mabel, set the table. Don’t forget the Red 

Hot Peppers”. Terry passed away with stomach 

cancer six years ago this month. 

 

 



 So I took off for Rice Lake where there were more factories. It was only 12 miles away 

and I had been there before.  My lungs at that time were starting to really be nasty. They were 

working overtime, classed as chronic bronchitis. Now it’s classed as COPD.  

 Anyway, I got a job at Nichols Homeshield. It was a sub company for Anderson 

Windows. The building was pretty new at that time. Andersen Windows in Bayport, MN were 

our only suppliers. I stayed there until I retired a few months short of 25 years. I did a lot of 

jobs at Homeshield when & where I was needed.  My main job was the latch machine that cut 

out window latches. I lifted and threaded in an 80lb coil of wire (this is why my back went out 

later in life). Then I checked for quality, taking measurements with a thing called a Vernier. If 

they were bent or not sized right, they had to be rejected. The window latches would fly into 

barrels and later into boxes for packing & shipping.  

 I lived out in the country at that time so getting to 

town for a 5:00 a.m. start was pretty rough at times. I 

moved into town during the 80’s, and sometimes 

worked at the American Legion Club on Friday nights 

setting up salad bar or washing dishes, for Friday Night 

Fish Fry. Two ladies I worked with at Homeshield were 

from Weyerhaeuser, WI, (the biggest Polish settlement 

in this state besides Milwaukee). Anyway, they called 

me Boom Boom because that’s the noise the machine 

made, when running. And they also insisted I was a 

Polack on account of my last name. I tried to tell them 

many times it doesn’t end in SKI its ZKE. They were 

sister in laws and their last name was Stynsnoski. 

Anyway I am a full blooded Kraut. Ha Ha.  

 One year, about a dozen of us girls and a few men traveled to two of our sister 

companies, one in Chadwerth, Illinois, and another in Davenport, Iowa. The trip & lodging 

were free. We thought our Rice Lake plant was kept up better and neater. We shared two 

women to a room. I stayed with a woman from our plant that I knew, but we worked in different 

parts of the factory. We had lots of laughs. Now come to find out a quite a few years later, her 

granddaughter works in the downstairs office of my apartment building. Small world! She was 

probably in grade school during those years.  

 I retired in 1997 and thought I would rest now but Aunt Martha Wichner’s Power of 

Attorney called and asked if I could come down and stay with Martha and sort of take her 

nephew Herb Semrow’s place as he wasn’t feeling good. That job of helping out lasted 5 years. 

I went whenever I was needed.  It was 200 miles one way, back & forth, rain or shine. And 

there were some pretty cold, cold, mornings. I bought a 1997 Mercury Tracer when I retired so 

that Little Bug got many miles on it. I went to Martha’s at least once a month. It was a very 

boring job as she was not exactly sick, just didn’t like being alone, especially after dark. I spent 

a lot of time at the Coloma Library. I took her to church, washed clothes, cooked, played 

cards— “Smear” till I was blue in the face. Ha Ha. Thank God her church was the same as mine 

(ELCA). So the minister there which was a woman would send my communion record to Rice 

Lake’s Trinity Lutheran, where I still belong. Sometimes I would go in to Wautoma for her to 

pick up stuff at the drug store. She seldom went along. And most of the time I’d tell her when I 

Gloria says: “1991, Me and my little 

Kraut car lived in the country then!” 
 



left, “Now don’t go walking out to the mail box and fall down”. “No, I’m going to take a nap” 

she’d say. When I’d get back I could see she had been on the back porch connected to the 

garage doing something with the flowers, and she would forget to pick up her flower clippings 

that were lying on the table. I said, “What did you do while I was gone?” She said, “Oh, I slept 

all the while.” Ha Ha. 

 I finally had my bed moved downstairs, which was donated by Joyce, her husband’s 

niece, so I could keep a better eye on her. Well, the last year I was there, Martha got sick. I 

called the ambulance and they put her in the hospital. She ended up having her gall bladder 

removed. She was 103 or so at that time. She said “I’ll never do that again”. It reminded me of 

when I was only 24 years old and had my gall bladder removed. I was in a lot of pain before 

and after surgery but she didn’t have her’s done the same way. I had my surgery done in 

Merrill, and Marie Swanson was my nurse or she came in every day. One time she brought me 

some balloons to keep blowing up to keep air going. My brother Pete lived in Merrill at the 

time, and Ma stayed there till I got better! She was bound to be there even if I was a grown 

woman.  

 After a short stay at home in Spirit Martha again needed assistance from someone to give 

her a bath. It was her nephew Len Schroeder’s turn to take care of her, but Martha’s Attorney 

told me to come back and do the girl duties! So that was that! I stayed until she went into a 

home, against her will, of course! She was there until she passed away on April 13
t,h,

, 2006. She 

was 107 years young. Ha Ha. Had she lived until the 22
nd

 of August that year she would have 

been 108. My sister Elaine had talked to her the day before and she seemed normal. Elaine said 

“We’re here to play cards and no cheating”, and she smiled and held Elaine’s hand. Elaine and 

Arlen did some of this sitting too but they had each other for comfort & to talk to. I went back 

to Rice Lake after the funeral and sat down in the living room & cried my eyes out. I knew I 

wanted to keep working as long as I could because I was used to it. My lungs were getting 

worse and I was on one inhaler at the time. Now I’m on four! 

 

 In Rice Lake I had a neighbor by the name of Joanne. And I told her 

“I can’t handle this sitting idle”. She said “Why don’t you do what I do? 

Go to the Courthouse in Barron; show your car ins. and driver’s license. 

They are looking for volunteer drivers”. So I did and was practically hired 

the same day. I did that for seven yrs. with some tough weather. Good 

thing I had my brand new car. We took people where they needed to go. I 

drove east to Ladysmith, south as far as Chippewa Falls, north to Spooner 

and a little beyond, west to Barron, Turtle Lake, Cumberland and some 

here in Rice Lake. My boss who sent me on each run was stationed at the 

Courthouse in Barron. I had to turn in my papers once a month, and get 

new orders almost every night or early morning by phone. We got paid 

gas mileage. I think it was 33 cents a mile. I didn’t get rich but it kept me going. I had already 

moved into an apartment in Rice Lake, more or less, Rice Lake Housing for the Elderly. I have 

a bedroom, bath, living room, kitchen, one large clothes closet in bedroom and one closet for 

storage of suitcases, boxes and so on. Plenty of room for me. The hardest part was taking 

someone for dialysis and they would be on it for 2 to 3 hours.  I got sick of going to McDonalds 

and the Dime Store. Sometimes it was longer and I would run into a few people I knew, so that 



would help pass time. Sometimes I would drive for an old couple. He would get his blood tested 

and she would pick up groceries. I also took young boys and girls from foster homes, not real 

young, somewhere between 13 & 15. They were usually from broken homes. I would take them 

into Barron to a special building or a room where they could meet with their mother’s. There 

was a place for us drivers to wait. I did a lot of reading about that time. We never actually were 

allowed in the room where they met, but I knew there was a counselor in with them. Then I 

took them back to their foster homes. I did that for seven years and even got an award for 

Lifetime Volunteer.  

 I had my right knee replaced in between trips in 2011. I spent a month in a convalescent 

center. When I came home the at home therapist came and gave me treatments. I wore a knee 

sock for a while but it didn’t take long and I was back on the job and carried my cane along. Ha 

Ha. In August I sold my ‘97 Mercury and just walk now. Ha Ha. Neighbors and friends I go to 

church with get me to Doctors appointments and so on. I get meals on wheels.  

 I never did mention that I took a trip to Germany with a friend of mine. She was from 

Cumberland and her son was getting married over there! She said “Brietzke, you’re going 

along, as I know you understand German!” We drove to Minneapolis/St. Paul and got on a 

plane to Boston. We landed in Frankfurt, Germany on Sunday July 7
th
, 1984. We stayed with 

some people named Rhode, Jergen & Rita, which got to be Bettys son’s in laws, later. My 

brother Raymond had sent me a German-English translating book when I left for Germany. I’m 

not going to tell you about the German trip it would take another ten pages. Ha Ha. The Rhode 

name was pronounced like the Rhody family back home. Mr. Rhode said I spoke good German. 

It was July there, very hot, and the beer was on the back porch soaking up the sun. Ha Ha. The 

Rhine River was just as dirty as the Rivers in this country, although I’m not that familiar with 

all of them. Visited the Black Forest or ‘Shavtz Vilt’, a very very large wine factory. They had a 

4 year old granddaughter who spent more time with Betty and I than she did with her Grandma. 

One morning she came in our bedroom and said “it is ocked oooha do moost ooop shtowa 

Freestick is AHA.” And Betty said, “What does she want?” and I said, “It is eight-o-clock you 

got to get up breakfast is on!” Ha Ha.  

 

Both my Heller Grandparents and my Brietzke Grandparents 

came from Germany! 

          

  Lotsa Love, Gloria B. 
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John Borg grew up in Spirit and went to Rib Lake High School. Later he moved to 

Eagle, Alaska where he still resides with his wife Betty. He sent us the following material: 

 

PS: He mentions that the “Lady School Teacher” from whom they bought the 1935 Ford was 

Aileen Magnuson and the “Local Garage” was Staliga’s in Prentice 

 

 
how it looks now with the canopy installed. The canopy was located here in Eagle and donated to us by 

Jeff Austin of Fairbanks and Eagle. Our own Squeeky Benham overhauled and installed it 2 years ago. 

So far, I’ve been able to locate only one other Jeffery in the US that runs. It is in Albany, Minnesota 

and is not restored. There is another one in storage in Wisconsin also not restored. There may very well 

be others that run that I haven’t located out of the 1,400 that Jeffery built before selling out to Nash. 

This Jeffery starts relatively easy with a hefty turn of the crank and sure gets attention coming down 

the streets of Eagle. We are pleased and proud to have such a rare vehicle in operating condition. Come 

over to Eagle next summer and check it out for yourself. 
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